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April 11, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
Enclosed is a proposed ordinance that would change current King County Code to provide a more efficient and effective program for employee charitable giving.  The ordinance reflects the high quality efforts of the King County’s Employee Giving Program Committee (the Committee) over the past two years.
The recommended program changes included in the ordinance are intended to clarify the responsibilities of the Committee and align the program with the service excellence and financial stewardship goals of King County’s Strategic Plan.  There is also an emphasis on implementing industry best practice by strengthening nonprofit eligibility standards, streamlining administrative processes, reducing program costs, and allowing the program to raise additional revenues that can help defray administration and overhead expenses.
The program was created in 1988 and has consistently had strong ownership and support from County employees and officials.  The program supports the annual giving drive, the ad hoc campaigns to support natural disaster relief efforts, and year-round requests for information from employees and nonprofit organizations.  King County employees have donated more than $20 million through the program, supporting its growth from less than 10 qualified nonprofit organizations to more than 700 hundred in 2010.
The ordinance clarifies that the Committee is empowered to adopt rules and bylaws to administer the program, consistent with broad principles set forth in the ordinance.  The ordinance also reinforces the Committee’s fiscal stewardship role and the responsibility for establishing and applying eligibility rules by which a nonprofit may participate in the annual drive and natural disaster relief solicitations.
The ordinance proposes that some administrative details currently contained in the King County Code be moved into program rules to be established by the Committee and implemented via the public rule-making process.  The new rules will strengthen standards used to screen nonprofit participation in the annual drive.  For example, the rules would include new eligibility criteria for truthfulness in advertising, annual independent financial audits and protection of donor privacy.  There are, however, several eligibility criteria that would remain in King County Code, including requirements for nonprofits to have IRS 501(c)(3) status or be a governmental unit in the state of Washington; to be registered as a charitable organization with the Washington Secretary of State; and to comply with King County’s nondiscrimination policy (or claim a legal exemption).
It is important to note that one of the eligibility criteria currently contained in King County Code would be discontinued.  The program currently uses the ratio of administrative plus fundraising expenses, divided by revenue (called the Administrative Fundraising Ratio or AFR), to screen nonprofits for inclusion in the annual drive.  In 2011, a one year ordinance was passed that increased the allowed AFR from 25% to 35% to account for the effects of the recession on nonprofit fundraising and revenues.  A separate subcommittee of the Committee was charged with researching this past practice and concluded that the AFR methodology is no longer appropriate because: (1) there is no consistency across nonprofits in how they define the expense components used to calculate the AFR, (2) the AFR is not used in the nonprofit evaluation process by industry leaders, and (3) the AFR may actually exclude what are otherwise sound and well run nonprofits from the annual drive.  For 2012, in lieu of publishing AFR data, the Committee recommends that the program provide references and resources to employees during the annual drive that will assist in their independent evaluations of the nonprofits.
The ordinance will essentially allow enhanced administrative flexibility for the Committee to adjust nonprofit eligibility standards as they evolve, ensuring stability in nonprofit participation from year to year.  With increased stability, we expect participation in the program to increase and this will open the door for additional technological improvements and processing efficiencies.

Finally, the ordinance includes a provision that will allow the program to accept donations from the general public and businesses and to offer revenue generating opportunities, such as advertising, in the annual drive catalog and on the program website.  This change would allow the program to maximize fundraising potential with no added burden to the County budget or the taxpayer.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  Additional documents about the program changes are available upon request.  If you have any questions, please call Ken Guy, Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254, or Junelle Kroontje, King County Employee Giving Program Administrator, at 206-263-9405.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff
  Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)


Rhonda Berry, Assistant Deputy County Executive, KCEO

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES)

Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD), DES

Junelle Kroontje, Administrator, King County Employee Giving Program (KCEGP)
Maria Van Horn, Chair, KCEGP Committee

Roxi Smith, Chair,  KCEGP Policy Subcommittee

